
Please Note:  These minutes are pending Board approval. 
Board of Education 

Newtown, Connecticut 
 

Minutes of the Board of Education meeting held on April 19, 2022 at 7:00 p.m. in the Council 
Chambers, 3 Primrose Street.   
 
 D. Zukowski, Chair    L. Rodrigue 

J. Vouros, Vice Chair  (virtually)  A. Uberti 
D. Ramsey, Secretary    T. Vadas  
R. Harriman (absent)               5 Staff  
D. Cruson               13 Public 

 J. Kuzma      1 Press  
 J. Larkin  
 C. Savo  
 M. Irvine   
  
Ms. Zukowski called the meeting to order at 7:01 p.m. 
Mr. Vouros joined the meeting virtually.  
 
Item 1 – Pledge of Allegiance 
Item 2 – Consent Agenda 
MOTION: Mr. Cruson moved that the Board of Education approve the consent agenda which 
includes the donation to Newtown High School and the correspondence report. Mr. Ramsey 
seconded. Motion passes unanimously.  
 
Item 3 – Public Participation 
Ryan Knapp, 11 Jeremiah Road, Newtown, spoke about the minutes from April 5, 2022. He 
gave praise to the Board for the detailed minutes but expressed his frustration with a letter that 
was sent to the Newtown Bee. The BOE minutes outline the Board’s intention to split the two 
policies and he feels that the local paper should set the record straight. 
 
David Stott, 3 River Run Road, Newtown, commented about the minutes from April 5, 2022 and 
offered his words of encouragement about next school year’s budget. It is important to fulfill the 
needs of the school and was proud to hear the Superintendent outline the needs in the budget. 
He felt compelled to offer words of appreciation. BOE displayed extreme professionalism.  
 
Item 4 – Reports  
Chair Report:  
Ms. Zukowski said that the budget plan was approved by the Legislative Council with a 
reduction of $300,000. It is now in the hands of the Newtown voters. The vote is on Tuesday, 
April 26th. Also, on April 11th, the BOF recommended a special appropriation of $781,000 for the 
NHS stadium turf practice field. The Legislative Council will be considering the appropriation on 
Wednesday, April 20th. Finally, if all goes well the Charter Revision Commission will be finishing 
up on Wednesday.  
 
Superintendent Report:  
Dr. Rodrigue welcomed everyone back from Spring Break which now marks the last quarter of 
the year. It also marks our ability to celebrate and recognize the wonderful staff and students in 
Newtown. The recognition we will have at future board meetings will include the top 5%, our 
Valedictorian, our Salutatorian, CABE award winners, and Profiles in Professionalism. One of 
the last meetings for PEAC is coming up and in that meeting we will be creating a recap of the  
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year and presenting to the Board at a future meeting. Finally, our last PD day is on April 29th 
and schools will be closed for students.  
 
Committee Reports:   
Mr. Cruson said that the Superintendent Search Committee and the public received the finalized 
search results. They received twenty-two applicants. The Board should have received an email 
to review the applicants.  
Mrs. Kuzma expressed her thanks to the community that gave their input. Mr. Collins said he 
normally does not receive as much input as he did from Newtown. The total was 566 entries  
 
Mrs. Larkin reported on the CFF Subcommittee. They are reviewing food service vendors and 
will be receiving bids on Wednesday, April 20th. Mrs. Vadas is planning on meeting with the bus 
vendor, All Star, to discuss the upcoming bus contract. Finally, Facilities was able to repair the 
floor in the High School over spring break.  
 
Students: 
Ms. Savo reported that it is the third week of Autism Awareness Month. Students are selling 
candy, gum and snacks to raise money for Autism brain research.  
Mr. Irving reported that the NHS Composers Concert will be on Wednesday, April 20th at 7 pm 
and Newtown’s Night of Jazz will be on May 5th at 7:00 pm. He also said that the High School 
students are getting ready for AP testing.  
 
Financial report: 
MOTION: Mr. Cruson moved that the Board of Education approve the financial report for the 
month ending March 31, 2022. Mr. Ramsey seconded.  
Mrs. Vadas presented an overview of the report.  
Motion passes unanimously.  
 
Item 5 – Presentations 
African American/Black and Puerto Rican/Latino Course of Studies:  
Department Chair, Amy Deeb, and NHS Principal, Dr. Longobucco, presented this curriculum.  
 
Mr. Cruson asked if this course was a full year.  
Ms. Deeb said that it is and it was decided on a state level.  
 
Mr. Ramsey thanked Ms. Deeb for her presentation and asked if she could address the biases 
in the community section.  
Ms. Deeb said that the curriculum is over 300 pages and will have to find that section and give 
you the information at a later time. The full curriculum can be found online.  
Mrs. Uberti reminded the Board that Ms. Deeb will not be teaching the course and the teacher 
that will be teaching this course will be receiving extensive training.  
Ms. Deeb said that 150 people that contributed to writing this curriculum are listed on the 
website.  
 
Ms. Zukowski asked if this course would have a lot of cross over. 
Ms. Deeb said that there naturally would be. The American History course is being re-written 
now and going through the final steps but she expects a lot of cross over.  
Ms. Zukowski said it sounds like a very interesting course and would love an update next year.  
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SPED Co-Teaching: 
Dr. Rodrigue introduced Deborah Mailloux- Peterson, Paula Correia-Grayson, and Maureen Hall 
who will be giving an overview of SPED Co-Teaching. Co-Teaching is not new to Newtown but 
thought it was good practice to bring back to NHS and now NMS.  
Dr. Grayson said that she has been at NHS for the past 6 years. One thing that she found is 
there is no difference between the two teachers. If you observe, you cannot tell which teacher is 
the General Ed teacher and which teacher is the SPED teacher. Both teachers have their 
planning time to modify content based on student’s needs. There are 36 co-taught classes in 
NHS this year.  
Mrs. Mailloux-Petersen said that her department, along with Dr. Longobucco, looked at why 
there was a drastic increase of the number of co-taught classes. It was decided to bring co-
teaching to NMS to see if it helps transition students and better prepare them.  
 
Mrs. Hall thanked the Board for the support last year by adding a SPED teacher at the Middle 
School. It made an impact. Previously, the SPED teachers covered two clusters so they had to 
interact with 8 core teachers and up to 20 students in their caseload. Now, they can focus on 5 
core teachers with smaller caseloads. The middle school has a cluster model. There are 5 co-
taught classes in 7th grade and 5 co-taught in 8th grade. There has been great feedback from 
students and teachers.  
 
Mrs. Kuzma asked if they find students are happy to not be pulled out of class.  
Mrs. Hall said that the middle school students are very aware that they are being pulled out and 
do not want to be different. It is the goal to have students be in the least restrictive environment 
and have access to the general education instruction but at times students need a little more so 
co-teaching is a great opportunity for them.  

 
Mrs. Larkin asked Dr. Rodrigue if local towns around Newtown offer this.  
Dr. Rodrigue does not know how many.  
Mrs. Larkin asked if a special education student was in each co-taught classroom. 
Dr. Grayson said that there are classes in every grade level and there has to be a 50/50 ratio of 
special education and general education students.  
Mrs. Larkin asked if the SPED teacher rotated with the students.  
Dr. Grayson said that if a student is in 4 co-taught content areas they would have 8 different 
teachers. 

 
Mr. Ramsey said that it sounds like this restores the joy of teaching and learning. The benefits 
are more security in instruction and the atmosphere in the classroom can be better. Newtown 
can be a shining example for other districts.  
 
Dr. Grayson invited the Board to visit the high school to observe a co-taught class.  
 
Mr. Vouros said that he went to an 8th grade middle school co-taught class and the comfort level 
of the students and teachers was phenomenal.  
Ms. Zukowski agreed with Mr. Vouros and said all the children were engaged.  
 
Ms. Zukowski asked if there is a wide range of ability of learners in a classroom and if it is 
difficult for the teachers to cater to everyone in the classroom.   
Mrs. Hall said that the classes are heterogeneous and the teachers are used to teaching to a 
wide range of learners. The co-taught model isn’t any different.  
Ms. Zukowski asked how you measure success.  
Mrs. Hall said that one measurement is she is looking at overall grades in the middle school.  
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Item 6 – Old Business 
MOTON:  Mr. Cruson moved that the Board of Education approve the Integrated STEM Grade 5 
Curriculum. Mrs. Kuzma seconded. Motion passes unanimously.  
 
MOTION: Mr. Cruson moved that the Board of Education approve the Integrated STEM Grade 6 
Curriculum. Mrs. Kuzma seconded.  
Mr. Ramsey wants the record to show that he supports this curriculum. The stem program is 
very impressive and a great addition.  
Motion passes unanimously.  
 
Item 7 – New Business 
Hawley Update: 
Dr. Rodrigue said that the work at Hawley will begin in the summer and continue the majority of 
2022-2023 school year. She has been working with Lead Teachers and Assistant Principals to 
make this move smoothly. The Principals at each building have communicated with their staff 
through faculty meetings. Teachers will need boxes and other shipping materials. Dr. Rodrigue 
is requesting 4 early release days for all students. It will be a 2 hour release for all students 
except middle and high school which will be a 3 hour release. The early release days are helpful 
because the moving up ceremony is on June 14th and Graduation is on June 15th. After the 
summer break, teachers will need time to move/unpack and set up their classrooms so 
Convocation will be moved to the first day of school after the students are dismissed.  
 
MOTION: Mr. Cruson moved that the Board of Education approve the 2021-2022 Non-renewal 
List. Mr. Ramsey seconded.  
Dr. Rodrigue said that these positions were 1 year contracts.  
Motion passes unanimously.  
 
MOTION: Mr. Cruson moved that the Board of Education approve the minutes of April 5, 2022. 
Mr. Ramsey seconded.  
Ms. Zukowski would like to clarify that in her Chair report, the total amount of money that was 
taken from facilities was $70,000, not $170,000.  
Motion passes unanimously.  
 
Item 8 – Public Participation 
 
Gina Mazzariello, 12 Bridle Path Trail, is a mother of a 7th grader at NMS and Junior at NHS. 
She offered her thanks and encouragement around the presentation for the new African 
American/Black and Puerto Rican/Latino Course of Studies course that will be offered next year.  
 
Tony Keating, 7 Oak Ridge Drive, expressed his concerns with Diversity, Equity and Inclusion. 
He believes and respects that there is a large community of people that support and are 
invested in DEI being ramped up in communities. However, he also believes there is a much 
larger community of people that don’t. He believes that DEI falls short and delivers the exact 
opposite of what it says it will.    
 
Nerlande Foote, 12 Bears Hill Road, wanted to clarify that her issue with the Affirmative Action 
and Plan for Minority Recruitment policies was not because they were separated. She felt it was 
a watered down version of the two. She thanked the Board and would like to work with them in 
the future.  
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Don Lococo, 27 Hi Barlow Road, offered his thanks to the Board and reminded them that 
everyone that attends the Board meetings have a lot in common. He proceeded to quote US 
Representative Jahana Hayes regarding support for students and their success.  
 
Linda O’Sullivan, 10 Farmery Lane, opened her comments in drawing attention to the good work 
that Mr. Johnson is doing and advising the BOE.  She also noted that Mr. Johnson is an 
employee of the Newtown community and was giving his opinion as an employee of BOE with a 
background in DEI, not giving his opinion as a leader of the BIPOC community. Allies for 
Change (NAFC) is here to talk with you. The BIPOC community is not represented on the Board 
at all but they are a part of the community and it is the Board’s responsibility to care about the 
issues.  
 
MOTION: Mr. Cruson moved to adjourn. Mrs. Kuzma seconded. Motion passes unanimously.   
 
Item 9 – Adjournment  
The meeting adjourned at 8:59 pm.  
 
 
 
 
       Respectfully submitted: 
  
 
 
       ____________________________ 
        Donald Ramsey 
        Secretary  
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